4 Minutes

26 January 2010
26 January 2010

Minutes 3

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE EXECUTIVE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD ON 26 JANUARY 2010
Membership

	*
	G Butland (vice Cllr M Lager)
	*
	M J Page

	*
	W J C Dick
	*
	JW Pike

	*
	C Griffiths
	*
	Mrs I Pummell

	*
	A M Hedley
	*
	J Roberts

	*
	M J Mackrory
	*
	T C Smith-Hughes (Chairman)

	*
	Mrs V Metcalfe
	*
	Mrs M J Webster

	*
	G L Mitchinson
	*
	J A Young (Vice-Chairman)

	
	
	
	


(* present)
Councillor Sarah Candy, Cabinet Member for Finance and Change Management, was also in attendance. 
The following officers were present in support throughout the meeting:

Hannah Cleary, Governance Officer

Colin Ismay, Governance Manager
1.
Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillor M Lager with Councillor G Butland as his substitute.  
2.
Minutes
The minutes of the meeting held on 1 December 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
3.
Scrutiny of the 2009/10 Financial Review as at the Third Quarter Stage and 2010/11 Budget 
The Committee received report ES/01/10 and a presentation from Councillor Candy, Cabinet Member for Finance, and from Margaret Lee, Chief Financial Officer.
Margaret Lee drew attention to the revenue information contained on page 6 and the current over spend figure of £27 million. Margaret explained that this amount should be treated as a gross figure, and would likely be reduced to £16.7million after under spends and other savings had been taken into consideration. The finance plan for reconciling over-spends; complete with details of the necessary virements were shown on page 7. Pages 10 and 11 gave details of the £18.7 million Capital under-spend and the impact this had on the finance streams. In addition, £18 million of slippage had also been identified which would be carried over into the 2010/11 financial year and possibly beyond. 

Councillor Roberts asked how the recent bad weather had affected the budget for Highways. Margaret explained that the long-term impact, which included the extra money spent on gritting was still in the process of being analysed. A statement had been placed on page 41 to show that a risk to the Highways budget had been identified due to the recent bad weather.
Councillor Smith-Hughes commented on the £20million over-spend in the SCF Directorate and the impact this had had on the general reserves. The £20 million overspend had been paid using £6 million from the emergency fund, £2million from the children’s reserve and £12 million from the general reserves, leaving a balance of £39million. Margaret explained that although the general reserves had been at £51 million at the second quarter stage, it had been emphasised at the time that the children’s overspend had not yet been taken into consideration.

Councillor Mackrory asked about over-spends in Legal Services and the Adults, Health and Community Wellbeing Directorate. Margaret explained that the Legal Services over-spend had arisen for two main reasons. Firstly, the service carried out project work for the Building Schools for the Future programme, which required external legal advice to be sought and paid for. Secondly, other service areas had not always been aware that they would be required to pay for the legal advice they received. As a result, Legal Services had not been fully reimbursed for legal advice rendered and this had been recorded as an over-spend against them, rather than against individual service areas. 
With regard to the over-spend for the Adults, Health and Community Wellbeing Directorate, Margaret explained that the service was still examining their budgets to establish if it could be reduced without extra funds, although the situation continued to be monitored carefully. The main area of focus for the analysis was on care provision, as this was where the over-spend was occurring. Service user numbers were high and this made budget setting for this area difficult to manage. 
Margaret explained that individual directorates may ask to carry over under-spends into the next financial year, although these were not granted where over-spends were present within the same directorate. Any service areas who wished to retain under-spends would need to prepare a business case for this purpose. 
Councillor Smith-Hughes asked about the extra efficiency savings of £4.9 million on page 4. Margaret explained that service areas had been asked to examine their budgets with a view to identifying further savings. These savings were expected from back-office functions, stationery and conference call bills and were not to be made from front-line services. Councillor Candy added that a financial analysis had been carried out of all budgets to identify any extra areas of savings. Individual service areas were receptive to the analysis and had agreed to make efforts to locate these extra savings. 

Councillor Mitchinson asked about the £2.2million adverse offset against the Highways and Transportation budget on page 18. Margaret Lee explained that the service had been looking to make savings by moving staff to work on projects, but had not been able to capitalise as many staff as they had first expected. Margaret drew attention to page 16 of the report that showed this service area had an under-spend of £218,000, and agreed to bring further information on this topic to a future meeting.
Councillor Pummell drew attention to the Learning and Skills Council over-spend on page 55, which had been on-going for a few years and had resulted in people paying for their own courses. A further 6% reduction to the budget for 2009/10 had meant that it was difficult for providers to continue to offer courses, although through combining functions and centralising services provision had continued to be offered. 

Councillor Smith-Hughes asked about the funds that had been vired from the Waste Reserves into the Transformation budget, and whether these would be re-paid. Margaret Lee drew attention to page 78 where it was pledged that these funds would be replenished. 

Councillor Dick drew attention to the possibility of free care provision becoming statutory over the coming months. He explained that the issue had been highlighted with the relevant Cabinet Member and that the Community Wellbeing and Older Persons Policy and Scrutiny Committee would be conducting a scrutiny review into this issue. 
4.
Children and Young People Policy and Scrutiny Committee Update 
The Committee noted report ES/02/10 by the Governance Officer. 

5.
December 2009 Scorecard Referrals to Policy and Scrutiny Committees 
The Committee considered report ES/03/10 by the Governance Officer. Mark Golledge, Performance and Improvement Officer was also in attendance to answer questions. 
Mark gave a brief explanation of the scorecard referral system, and the length of time it takes to cleanse the data before it can be used to assess performance against any of the national indicators. 

Councillor Smith-Hughes emphasised the need for the Committee to oversee the referrals that were made to other Policy and Scrutiny Committees. Councillor Smith-Hughes expressed concern that referrals from the December scorecard had been referred to the Committees a month later in January. In his view referrals should be made before targets had been missed to allow the Policy and Scrutiny Committees to take expedient action.
In order to improve the referrals process and to establish the role of the Executive Scrutiny Committee within the performance arrangements, it was agreed that Mark would bring a report to a future meeting to continue to advance progress in this area.  
6.
Forward Look  
The Committee considered report ES/04/10 by the Governance Officer setting out the provisional work plan. The Committee agreed that they would like Nick Bell to attend the next meeting to give an update on the Transformation Project. 
7.
Date and time of next meeting 
The next ordinary meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, 23 February 2010 at 11am at the earliest, or at the rise of Cabinet in Committee Room 2 if earlier. 

Chairman
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